
  

 

 

 

            
 

Regional Convention Update 
By Lou Jasikoff, NJLP Chair  

Fellow Libertarians, 

As we get closer to the March 14-16, 2008 convention it is 

important to know who is coming and who is not. We need to 

let the convention know what our count will most likely be. It is 

looking more and more like this will be a very well attended 

convention.  

I believe that if there is one time, one date, one event you should 

make, it is this one. We are entering into an election that very 

well may define the Libertarian Party for years to come and the 

people who will be leading our party will be at the convention 

for you to meet and get to know. The decision is now yours 

whether to be involved in the direction our party takes. 

It is also important to make sure those who cannot afford to be 

there, especially those high school and college students that 

have helped this past year in Libertarian events and the Ron 

Paul Revolution, are not excluded because of a lack of funds. 

We need to make sure we continue to spread our message and 

build our party. To that event I have just started asking some of 

our members to sponsor someone who would like to attend but 

cannot because of money. 

Sponsorship is $75.00 and that will enable someone not able to 

afford it to spend the day with our candidates. What better way 

to help spread our message and build the party! I had 6 by 

March 9 and that number will grow. 

So this is what I need. Please let me know if you are attending, 

what events you are attending or are not able to attend. 

Continued on page 4 

LP Presidential Candidates at Regional 

Convention 

The Regional Convention has a great program and this year we 

can meet the LP Presidential candidates themselves. They are 

not listed in any priority order, just as they supplied their 

biographical and advertising information to the NJL Editor. The 

five candidates listed are those confirmed to be attending the 

convention at press time and who had responded with bio or 

other information. 

Christine Smith 

Christine Smith, 41, from Golden, Colorado, is a writer, author, 

speaker, political activist and 

humanitarian. She has written numerous 

articles for state, national and 

international publications (newspapers, 

magazines, online publications) covering 

a wide range of topics, and she has 

appeared as a guest on 

national/international radio numerous 

times over the years. Active in politics 

since she was a teenager, she seeks the 

Libertarian presidential nomination 

because she thinks we need someone capable of and willing to 

bring the Libertarian message to the American people; someone 

capable of generating greater media attention and interest 

through radio, TV, and before live audiences nationwide. 

Continued on page 2 
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Christine Smith (continued from page 1) 

Her campaign: "Americans Awake!", focuses on dramatically 

shrinking the  size, power and cost of the federal government, 

thereby returning liberty and freedom to the American people. 

"In 2008, we need a charismatic intelligent spokesperson for 

liberty.  We need a presidential candidate whose entire 

demeanor and expression of libertarian solutions will make 

people nationwide want to listen and learn more. They must be 

able to market freedom to the American people. This is what I 

will do and am doing.  I’m not just making a well-intentioned 

promise here: I’m already doing it," she says. 

Bob Jackson 

Bob was born on September 23, 1939 and raised on a small 10 

acre farm in southern New Jersey. Bob 

was very involved with all these 

operations from early childhood through 

high school when he left the farm for 

college. Bob has a BS in Metallurgical 

Engineering and an MS in Industrial 

Management.  He is married and has 

three sons who share his drive and skills. 

His reputation as an entrepreneur is 

backed by successful companies and 

enterprises that he founded and 

managed. Jackson has been honored for his achievements by 

community, business, and professional groups. Bob says 

“Washington is broken both financially and operationally 

because the federal government has far exceeded the powers 

granted by the people in the Constitution.… We need a 

Professional Engineer in the White House who has business 

experience.” 

Wayne Allyn Root 

Wayne Allyn Root (WAR) is a television sports celebrity known 

to millions of American male sports 

fans and gaming enthusiasts. His rags to 

riches story is born a son of a butcher, 

Wayne has morphed into a high-profile 

small businessman, CEO and 

entrepreneur; self-made millionaire; 

best-selling author; TV host and 

spokesman; and an outspoken 

“Libertarian-conservative version of 

Rush Limbaugh meets Bill O'Reilly.” 

He is the author of six books–including the best selling political 

book Millionaire Republican, and the creator, Executive 

Producer and star of shows such as "King of Vegas" on Spike 

TV and "Wayne Allyn Root's Winning EDGE.” Wayne says he 

is a “Media Magnet” and has been profiled by many magazines 

and other media, plus is a frequent talk show guest. 

 

George Phillies 

George Phillies writes of himself: I'm a long-time Libertarian 

Party activist.  I was Massachusetts state 

party Executive Director in 1996, ran 

for Congress as a Libertarian in 1998, 

and was elected Party State Chair in 

2007. In the mean time I published the 

monthly Libertarian magazine “Let 

Freedom Ring!” (http://cmlc.org for 

back issues), and wrote two books on 

Libertarian strategy and history: Stand 

Up for Liberty! and Funding Liberty 

(http://cmlc.org or 3mpub.com/phillies).  I also launched a state 

Libertarian PAC, a Federal Libertarian PAC, and the Libertarian 

527 organization Freedom Ballot Access. I declared for 

President in 2006; I'm already running radio ads, placed 

Adwords and Facebook ads (18 million impressions to date), set 

up a web site ChooseGeorge.Org, and recruited a wonderful 

crew of volunteer supporters.  

My Physics doctorate is from MIT and I now teach at Worcester 

Polytechnic Institute.  I'm a long-time board game collector, and 

own about 3500 strategy games.  A few years ago WPI launched 

a computer game major.  Suddenly my collecting hobby became 

a profession: I teach our course on designing games using the 

two textbooks Tom Vasel and I created.  I've also published two 

science fiction novels: The Minutegirls is a subtly libertarian 

perspective on alternative national defense. Thanks to frugal 

saving and careful investing, I'm a millionaire, a millionaire 

Libertarian. 

Daniel Imperato 

Daniel was born in Boston, Massachusetts on March 9, 1958. 

The Imperato's lived in the West End of 

Boston, and were originally immigrants 

from Italy. Daniel worked to put himself 

through school before successfully 

running his first company at the age of 

23 in Israel. For the past three decades, 

Daniel Imperato has been a global 

businessman. As a second generation 

immigrant, and successful international 

businessman, Daniel realized the American Dream. He has 

entered the presidential race, because he is not willing to sit by 

and watch that same dream erode and perish for millions of 

people here at home. Daniel wants to keep the hope and the 

promise of the American Dream alive.  

Daniel is married to Jan Deborah Imperato, and has a stepson, 

Joshua. The Imperato's live in West Palm Beach, Florida. Like 

most Americans, the Imperato's believe in faith and family. 

Through his faith that he believes that he can bridge the gap 

between Americans, start the dialogue that our country needs, 

and bring people together. 
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Americans Awake! 
By Christine Smith  

Libertarian  
Candidate for President 

 
I am a libertarian. I am a firm believer in individual 
liberty, personal responsibility, adoption of a non-
interventionist foreign policy, free markets, creation of 
a sound stable economy by ending government's 
artificial control of it, with a small federal government 
limited to its constitutionally authorized functions - the 
principles our nation was founded upon and which 
once made us both great and greatly admired 
worldwide.   
 
Our nation achieved that greatness and respect, and we 
reaped the fruits of our labor because we lived in a 
society that welcomed innovation, creativity, and self-
reliance. We didn't look to a government to care for us 
or protect us, we looked to ourselves - and it worked! 
And you know what? It will still work - if we return to 
the values we as a people once cherished. 
 
I ask for your help in achieving the LP nomination so I 
will have the opportunity and honor of sharing our 
message of liberty with millions of Americans as your 
2008 Libertarian Presidential Candidate.   
 
I love sharing libertarian ideas, solutions and principles; 
and I love engaging an audience of individuals who 
have never really been exposed to libertarianism 
before. The powerful message of liberty, the facts, 
must be communicated and brought to the American 
people passionately, knowledgeably, and articulately. 
 Together we will advance liberty.   
 

Visit my website for my platform, news, and our 
new videos: 
 

www.LibertarianForPresident.com 
 

PAID FOR BY CHRISTINE SMITH FOR PRESIDENT 

http://www.libertarianforpresident.com/
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Regional Convention Update 
By Lou Jasikoff, NJLP Chair  

Continued from page 1 

If I don't get an email from you, then I will most likely have to 

call to find out your intentions, so please take just a few 

seconds right now and let us know. If you have already signed 

up you do not have to respond. If you cannot make it and are 

in a position to sponsor someone to go, please let me know, 

because it will go a long way in building our future. As we 

give these sponsorships away, we will let everyone know who 

did the sponsoring. If you know of someone who needs to be 

sponsored, let me know of that also. These sponsorships will 

be open to anyone in the region and be given away as we get 

the contributions to cover them. 

Come on folks, let’s make this happen. We did our part. The 

candidates did their part. Now it’s time to do your part. This 

can really rock–just think of the possibilities! 

My contact information is below. You can call, fax, email, 

whatever is easiest, but please just do it!! Thanks! 

In Liberty, 

Lou Jasikoff 

NJLP Chair  

570-945-5420 home office  570-878-7532cell 

973-752-9164 cell  570-945-7860 fax 

e-mail: atiofny@aol.com 

 

Another call by Lou, sent one week 

before the above update 

If there was ever a time to become engaged and active again in 

the party, it is now. This call is not meant for those looking for 

excuses not to attend, but for those still interested, let me 

continue.  

Two weeks ago I attended the leadership conference for the 

state Chairs in Nevada. Could I have found an excuse not to 

go? A resounding Yes! I am swamped in my personal and 

business life. I am not rich but made it happen, and I found our 

presidential candidates to be informative, engaging, and some 

of which I think will help grow and represent our party very 

well in November. 

You see when I accepted the job as Chair a year ago I felt I 

had an OBLIGATION to our members to do the best job I 

could. I have done that. No excuses when we walked across 

New Jersey, no excuses spending four long hard months on 

the Scheurer campaign, and no excuses finding the time and 

money for meetings, picnics, fundraisers in south Jersey, 

debates, forums, and speaking engagements. Was there and is 

there room for improvement? No doubt there was, but this 

should not be a show for the few. To be successful it must be a 

show for the many.  

This now brings us to a crossroad. Are we to be a political 

party or a country club group that meets once a month? If our 

goal is to be a political party, a party to run candidates, to offer 

alternatives to the Republican and Democratic principles, it 

starts now. 

You as members now have an OBLIGATION. Don't expect 

from others what you yourself cannot give, or look for an 

excuse to avoid. This is the one time of year to show up and be 

involved. To support the party you belong to and the 

principles it stands for. I certainly would hope the majority of 

you will find a way to attend at least the day session and not 

look for an excuse to attend only the two hour "free session" 

as mandated by our by-laws.   

If any group should understand the concept of "no free lunch" 

it should be our group. By attending the day session you are 

not only getting the opportunity to meet the candidate that will 

lead our party in November, but you will also be helping to 

defray the cost of the convention itself. Better yet bring a 

friend, and let them experience what liberty should be about. 

So here is my challenge to each and every one of you: Take 

ten minutes out of your busy day and sign up now. Yes, now. 

Right now. Yes, just do it now. Whether you can make it or 

not. Did you sign up now? Help support the cause of liberty 

No excuses. Of course I would love to see everyone there, but 

if you can't make it at least we all know collectively you 

support our efforts. It will be appreciated. So please, sign up 

now! 

How about the convention itself? This year, more than any 

year in recent history, finds a large number of voters looking 

for a new home. Disillusioned Republicans, independents, 

conservatives and Ron Paul supporters present to us a huge 

opportunity to continue the Revolution and expand the voice 

of freedom and liberty. The opportunity is there for the taking. 

The convention was designed for you, our members and 

guests, to get to meet and interact not only with like-minded, 

thinking people from our region, but also to get the 

opportunity to really meet our Presidential candidates. Not 

through a two minute snippet in a debate, but over lunch, 

dinner, and forums. I would hope as many of you as possible 

can take advantage of this opportunity. Candidates are coming 

in from New York, Massachusetts, Florida, Michigan, 

Nevada, Colorado, Oregon, and California. This, coupled with 

a great list of guest speakers, will make for a most interesting 

convention.  As always, please feel free to contact me anytime 

with any questions. 

Oh, and don't forget: you did sign up already, right?  See you 

in two weeks! 

In liberty, 

Louis R. Jasikoff 

Chair, New Jersey Libertarian Party 

 

mailto:atiofny@aol.com
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John Paff and Friends March On  

John wins attorney fees from Toms River Twp. 

In a January 30, 2008 decision, the Government Records 

Council (GRC) ruled that John was "a prevailing party entitled 

to an award of a reasonable attorney's fee" pursuant to the 

Open Public Records Act (OPRA).  The GRC referred the 

case to the Office of Administrative Law (OAL) to determine 

the amount of the fee and additionally to determine whether 

the custodian (Toms River Township, Ocean County) 

"knowingly and willfully" violated OPRA. 

 

John believes that this is the first time since 2006 that the 

GRC has awarded attorney fees.  Hopefully, this will 

encourage more attorneys to take record cases before the 

GRC.  

 

The order stated explicitly that “The access sought by the 

Complainant came about due to the Complainant’s filing of a 

Denial of Access Complaint and as such, the Complainant is a 

prevailing party entitled to an award of a reasonable attorney’s 

fee …. Thus, this complaint should be referred to the Office of 

Administrative law for the determination of reasonable 

prevailing party attorney’s fees. 

 

The GRC forcefully added this conclusion to its order: 

“Therefore, it is possible that the Custodian’s actions were 

intentional and deliberate, with knowledge of their 

wrongfulness, and not merely negligent, heedless or 

unintentional. As such, this complaint should be referred to the 

Office of Administrative Law for determination of whether the 

custodian knowingly and willfully violated OPRA and 

unreasonably denied access under the totality of the 

circumstances.” 

 

Open records advocate wins fight with Madison 

schools 

District can't charge $30 fee for $1.50 audio tape recording 

of public meetings 

 

An article by Jake Remaly in the March 5, 2008 Daily Record 

describes the Government Records Council finding that the 

Madison Board of Education's records custodian unknowingly 

violated the state's Open Public Records Act by charging $30 

for an audiotape copy of a board of education meeting. The 

GRC also ruled that the board needs to pay the prevailing 

complainant's attorney a reasonable fee. The fee has not been 

determined. The Government Records Council ruled the 

board's records custodian, Charles Milewski, was "negligent 

and heedless" of his legal responsibility in charging $30 for 

the tape. The board is limited to charging the actual cost of the 

audiotape, or $1.50. The board's outside attorney said board 

members were "delighted that they didn't find any knowing or 

willful violation" and that "of course the district will comply" 

by modifying its policies to follow the Open Public Records 

Act. 

 

Milewski has until March 10 to send the complainant, Martin 

O'Shea, an audio copy of the meeting at the actual cost, and 

provide confirmation of compliance with the Government 

Records Council. O'Shea, an open records advocate who lives 

in Sussex County, first requested a copy of the audio recording 

of the most recent meeting of the Madison Board of Education 

on June 25. 

 

When he was told the recording would cost $30, his attorney, 

Walter Luers, sent a letter to Milewski saying $30 seemed 

extraordinarily high and that the law requires government 

agencies to charge the actual cost of copying a public record in 

the same medium. The board later contended that because 

meetings are recorded at half-speed and a member of the 

technology department needs to convert the recording to full-

speed, which takes about an hour, a special service charge of 

$30 was authorized, because members of the technology staff 

is paid about $30 an hour. 

 

Before O'Shea filed the complaint, Milewski said in a July 25 

letter to O'Shea that the board would bring the fee down to 

$10. O'Shea maintained that the audio of the meeting should 

be available at the actual cost of the cassette. "I think it's 

sneaky," O'Shea said. "They tried to undermine my complaint 

with the GRC by dropping the fee from $30 to $10. I think 

that's a sign of people who are really trying to keep 

information from the public." 

 

O'Shea filed a complaint with the Government Records 

Council on Aug. 6. O'Shea, a retired newspaper reporter and 

editor including at the Daily Record for a few months in the 

early 1990s, has been an open government activist for about 

10 years. "I think every record should be free," he said. "I 

think there should be no fee whatsoever–certainly for people 

who pay property taxes in Madison." 

 

10 towns face suit over public records 

 
A Bergen Record article for Saturday, March 8, 2008 by Staff 

Writer Ashley Kindergan reported that open-government 

advocate Martin O'Shea has sued 10 Bergen County 

municipalities and clerks, contending that they have not 

complied with New Jersey's open public records law. In 

October, O'Shea and his associate, John Paff, requested the 

annual police internal affairs summary report from the 

municipal clerk in each Bergen County town with a police 

department. The document lists the number of complaints the 

departments received for violations such as use of excessive 

force. 

 

All but 10 municipalities gave him the documents. The others 

improperly stonewalled, denied, ignored or only partially 

complied with his request, O'Shea alleges. "We didn't go into 

this expecting that kind of lawsuit," said O'Shea, a resident of 

Stockholm in Sussex County. "The public has a right to know 

these kinds of things."Under the state Open Public Records 

Act (OPRA), citizens are entitled to quick access to public 

documents, with several exceptions such as personnel records 

and documents related to ongoing investigations. 
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Citizens are entitled to a written response to their requests 

within seven business days. Most of the clerks reached Friday 

said they passed O'Shea's request on to the police departments 

that kept the records. "The police handle their own records," 

said Deborah Fehre, municipal clerk in Englewood Cliffs. "He 

gave the request to me, and I forwarded it to the police. I 

believe they were in contact with the proper authorities for 

guidance about what they actually were or weren't supposed to 

do." O'Shea said he got a call from the clerk's office in 

Englewood Cliffs after sending a reminder letter that a 

deadline to provide documents was approaching, but never 

heard back. 

 

OPRA states that municipal clerks are considered custodians 

of records for municipalities, but that a municipality can 

designate other custodians, including the police chief, said 

Chris Donnelly, spokesman for the state Department of 

Community Affairs. Technicalities often hampered the 

requests. Marie Elena Macari, the clerk in Saddle River, said 

she told O'Shea that he had to use the borough's OPRA form." 

I remember calling, and I said you had to fill it out on the 

forms the borough uses, and then I never heard a word ever 

again," Macari said. That didn't cut it for O'Shea." The Saddle 

River clerk, as a custodian, is obligated under OPRA to 

respond to me in writing, not a phone call, and she didn't do 

that," he said. 

 

The lawsuit, filed in state Superior Court in Hackensack, asks 

the court to compel the municipalities to turn over the records, 

pay legal fees and assess civil penalties on the municipalities 

and clerks. 

 

 
Union Prosecutor requires faster 

approval of meeting minutes 

On March 5, 2008, John Paff complained to the Union County 

Prosecutor regarding the length of time it takes the Springfield 

Township Committee to publicly disclose its meeting minutes. 

On March 8 he received a letter from Union County Assistant 

Prosecutor Ann R. Rubin. 

 

John’s position was that there is no lawful reason why meeting 

minutes need to be formally approved before public release. 

Ms. Rubin, however, focused on the excessive amount of time 

that elapses between the date a meeting is held and the date 

that the meeting's minutes are approved. 

 

She determined that there is no reason why the Springfield 

Township Committee, which meets every two weeks, cannot 

have it meeting minutes prepared and ready for approval at the 

very next meeting. John would have preferred, of course, that 

she would have found that formal approval of meeting minutes 

is not a necessary prerequisite to publicly releasing them, but 

said her decision is “clearly a step in the right direction.” 

  

_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 
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Future Meetings & Events 

Saturday, March 15 – LPPa & NJLP Regional 

Convention: at the Desmond Hotel in Malvern, 

PA. See page 8-9 for information & form.  

Sunday, April 20 –  Tentative  NJLP Steering 

Committee at Tumulty’s Pub in New Brunswick, 

1:00-4:30 PM 

 

 

NJL Advertising Rates 

Full page        $60 

Half Page         $30 

Quarter page      $20 

Eighth page (business card)    $10 
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